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Editorials

Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy

Conventional cholecystectomy has been performed for more than a hundred years
and remains the standard treatment for gallstone disease. The operation has been
perfected; it is associated with minimal morbidity and a mortality rate of less than
1%. Nevertheless, it involves considerable discomfort to the patient, a week of
hospitalization and a month to six weeks off work with all the attendant financial
implications. For these reasons, many pioneer treatments are challenging the place
of cholecystectomy in the management of symptomatic gallstones. Among these
are percutaneous cholecystolithotomy, I percutaneous dissolution with chemical
solvents such as methyl tert-butyl ether and extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy
combined with dissolution therapy.' To overcome the criticisms of the conven-
tional cholecystectomy, new techniques have been developed to ensure that it
remains the standard treatment for gallstone disease. The new surgical procedures
are laparoscopic cholecystectomy in which four 0.5 to 1 em incisions are used, and
minicholecystectomy which is performed through a single 4 to 6 em transverse
incision. Both these procedures have reduced postoperative pain, hospital stay and
length of convalescence, but they require highly skilled operators.

Laparoscopic cholecystectomy has been performed in Europe and the United
States since 1988 and in India since 1990; the feasibility of the procedure has now
been established.t" Special equipment is needed including a high flow carbon
dioxide insufflator, which automatically controls the pneumoperitoneum, and a
high resolution video camera.

Following standard laparoscopy through a 10 mm umbilical incision, two 5 mm
trocar sheaths are introduced under direct vision into the right hypochondrium.
These allow the entry of forceps to grasp the gall bladder and an aquapurator for
irrigation and suction. (The aquapurator can also act as a liver retractor). Another
10 mm trocar sheath is placed in the left hypochondrium or just to the right of the
midline through which the dissection is performed, using a hook-shaped diathermy
probe, forceps and scissors, and a clip applicator for the cystic artery and duct.
Peroperative cholangiography can be performed by cannulating the cystic duct. A
stone in the common bile duct may be removed by formal exploration or following
endoscopic retrograde cholangiography and sphincterotomy. The gall bladder is
extracted through one of the 10 mm incisions. The incision may need to be
enlarged to deliver the stone-laden gall bladder or, alternatively, the stones may be
pulverized and aspirated before extracting the gall bladder. Dissection with laser
energy involving expensive equipment is an alternative to the use of diathermy, but
does not appear to have any advantage over the diathermy hook.

Laparoscopic cholecystectomy is an attractive alternative to conventional chole-
cystectomy, but the experienced surgeon may be sceptical of the need for such a
procedure and express doubts regarding its overall safety. The main advantage over
the conventional operation is the short recovery period. The patient is almost free
of postoperative pain and able to return to a normal diet as soon as he has recovered
from the anaesthetic. Consequently, discharge from hospital can be a matter of 1 to
2 days, or even on the day of operation. This has been possible in 45% of patients
treated in one centre." Most patients are able to return to full activity including
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strenuous exercise and employment within one week of their operation. Further-
more, chronic wound pain, the risk of incisional hernias and unsightly scars are
avoided. When compared with the conventional operation the benefits of laparo-
scopic cholecystectomy to the patient and the financial savings to both the hospital
and the patient are considerable. However, there are also disadvantages to the
technique. Highly sophisticated equipment is needed which requires careful main-
tenance by skilled support personnel, the procedure may take longer to perform
(mean 90 minutes, range 45 to 180 minutes)" than the conventional procedure and
there is a risk of bile duct injury.

The technique is still evolving and certain aspects need further development and
refinement. These include: the need for gallstone lithotripsy and extraction before
removing the gall bladder, the use and technique of peroperative cholangiography,
the design of instruments and support equipment such as video cameras and
insufflators, the optimal technique for dissection of the cystic artery and duct and
the use of diathermy or laser energy to perform the dissection.

Who should perform laparoscopic cholecystectomy? There is a real danger that
with the enthusiasm for this new method, it will be performed by many surgeons
without adequate and proper training. This will lead to an increase in serious
complications such as bleeding, bile leaks and biliary strictures which are already
being encountered, or even death. The procedure requires expert knowledge of the
anatomy and anomalies of the biliary tract. Its safety depends on the laparoscopic
skills of the surgeon, which are currently not taught during surgical training. It is
useful to master the techniques of minicholecystectomy and laparoscopy before
attempting to perform the procedure.

What is the place of laparoscopic cholecystectomy in India? The large capital
expenditure (about Rs 1 million) and the length of the operative procedure may be
regarded as wasteful in a developing country with limited resources, but savings
are made by a reduction in hospital stay. At present it may be more appropriate to
confine the operation to private hospitals where patients are concerned about the
cosmetic result of the operation and the short duration of hospital stay, than to
public hospitals where the poor do not always have access to even conventional
cholecystectomy. Minicholecystectomy, which has many of the advantages of
laparoscopic cholecystectomy, may be more suitable for use in a developing
country as it does not require sophisticated instruments, can be performed expedi-
tiously by a skilled surgeon and the hospital stay is short."

Laparoscopic cholecystectomy should be performed routinely only when pro-
spective studies have shown that it does not have an increased morbidity or
mortality over the conventional operation or minicholecystectomy. The procedure
needs further refinement in specialized centres, which should also organize courses
for training surgeons and support personnel before the procedure can be used with
safety in surgical practice.
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